

DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

+ + + + +

ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL BOARD

+ + + + +

MEETING

p-----»

IN THE MATTER OF: :

:

Marc Morgan and : Fact Finding

Amy Bowman : Hearing

Adams Morgan Main Street :

Group :

p-----¼

AUGUST 14, 2013

The Alcoholic Beverage Control Board met in the Alcoholic Beverage Control Hearing Room, Reeves Building, 2000 14th Street, N.W., Washington, D.C., Ruthanne Miller, Chairperson, presiding.

PRESENT

RUTHANNE MILLER, Chairperson

NICK ALBERTI, Member

DONALD BROOKS, Member

HERMAN JONES, Member

MIKE SILVERSTEIN, Member

ALSO PRESENT

EARL JONES, ABRA

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2:33 p.m.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Good afternoon and we are back on the record.

With respect to Adams Morgan Day, I just want to say that we don't allow cell phones in the hearing room, so if you want to talk on the phone you can talk outside those doors.

Okay. Why don't we start with introductions. This is just a fact finding hearing. No testimony. Just gathering general information and sharing general information with you.

Okay. So can you identify yourself?

MR. CARNES: My names is Jackson Carnes. I'm the event coordinator for Adams Morgan Day.

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

MR. CARNES: With Adams Morgan Main Street Group.

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: All right.

2 Okay. And, Mr. Jones?

3 INVESTIGATOR JONES: Investigator

4 Jones with ABRA, ma'am.

5 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. I

6 have read the letter that you submitted to

7 the Board. It's the 35th year?

8 MR. CARNES: That's correct.

9 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. And

10 how many years have you involved with it?

11 MR. CARNES: This is my first

12 year.

13 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Are you

14 working with people who have been involved

15 with it in the past, I assume?

16 MR. CARNES: Yes, we have a

17 number of volunteers and board members that

18 have been involved for a long time.

19 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. And

20 then there's something new that you're doing

21 this year, that being extending the use of

22 patios for some of the establishments?

1 MR. CARNES: Correct.

2 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. So if
3 you want to highlight that and then
4 highlight to us the alcohol aspects, you
5 know, how alcohol is being served and
6 contained, and security. Those are the
7 issues we're most concerned with.

8 MR. CARNES: Okay. So we're
9 applying for a one-day substantial change to
10 the application. Essentially we want to
11 extend the outdoor patio all the way to the
12 curb on 18th Street between Florida and
13 Columbia. And we want to do this because we
14 want to promote the businesses along 18th
15 Street. We're really having a big focus on
16 making this festival much more neighborhood-
17 focused. We're having very few outside food
18 vendors. And we have security. So we hope
19 that you will support it.

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: And what is
21 your security?

22 MR. CARNES: We've been working

1 with -- we have police detail. I can't tell
2 you the numbers. The president of our board
3 has been working on that largely.

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: So you can't
5 tell us today what --

6 MR. CARNES: I don't know the
7 details.

8 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: -- your
9 security is going to be?

10 MR. CARNES: I don't know the
11 details of the security, but I know that we
12 have worked that out.

13 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Do you know
14 what your controls will be with respect to
15 not serving minors?

16 MR. CARNES: We will not be
17 serving minors.

18 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: How will you
19 -- do you have any --

20 MEMBER ALBERTI: This is very
21 focused.

22 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Oh, I'm

1 sorry.

2 MEMBER ALBERTI: This isn't for
3 the whole festival.

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Oh, this is
5 not for the whole festival? What is this
6 for? I'm sorry, I'm not --

7 MEMBER ALBERTI: Ms. Miller, My
8 understanding is is that basically what this
9 request is is for the licensees that are
10 listed on the second page of this letter,
11 right, those licensees wish a -- each of
12 them wishes a one-day substantial change to
13 expand their outdoor caf,s.

14 MR. CARNES: That's correct.

15 MEMBER ALBERTI: All right? So
16 may I proceed with some questions in regard
17 to that?

18 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Go --

19 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay.

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Go right
21 ahead.

22 MEMBER ALBERTI: So it's only

1 these three, six, eight establishments
2 that --

3 MR. CARNES: Yes.

4 MEMBER ALBERTI: -- you are
5 requesting for? Okay. So if there's any
6 others, they're not included in this?

7 MR. CARNES: Correct. That's
8 just the --

9 MEMBER ALBERTI: And then they
10 must come to us separately.

11 Okay. Each of them, there will
12 be metal barricades it says that define the
13 areas. Right?

14 MR. CARNES: Yes.

15 MEMBER ALBERTI: Now when you say
16 expand their sidewalk caf,, does this mean
17 expand it perpendicular to the establishment
18 out to the street so that -- they currently
19 have --

20 MR. CARNES: Right.

21 MEMBER ALBERTI: -- barriers
22 that --

1 MR. CARNES: In front of their
2 street.

3 MEMBER ALBERTI: -- perpendicular
4 to their establishments to the left and to
5 the right. Each one of them has barriers
6 that define their outdoor space. Is that
7 correct?

8 MR. CARNES: Yes.

9 MEMBER ALBERTI: And that outdoor
10 space would be -- once again, I say expanded
11 perpendicular, with fencing perpendicular to
12 the establishment straight out to the
13 street. Right?

14 MR. CARNES: That's correct.

15 MEMBER ALBERTI: So there's no
16 expansion to the left or to the right of any
17 one of these establishments with regards to
18 an individual establishment. Is that
19 correct?

20 MR. CARNES: Yes.

21 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay. Is each
22 establishment going to be responsible for

1 their own security?

2 MR. CARNES: Yes.

3 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay. They will
4 hire additional people as necessary for the
5 crowds?

6 MR. CARNES: Yes.

7 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay. Will each
8 of thee establishments implement their usual
9 and standard procedures for -- screen for
10 underage --

11 MR. CARNES: Yes.

12 MEMBER ALBERTI: -- alcohol
13 service? All right. Okay. Now in
14 particular, some of these people are next
15 door to each other. All right? So what
16 procedures will they have for making sure
17 that people aren't passing beverages from
18 one establishment to the other; because each
19 one is individually responsible and you
20 can't have cross-polinization, or making
21 sure that no one is stepping outside the
22 boundaries of the barrier or handing alcohol

1 beverages outside the barrier or carrying
2 beverages outside the barrier? What
3 procedures will each one of them have?

4 MR. CARNES: They will have their
5 own security as needed and we will have our
6 security that we --

7 MEMBER ALBERTI: That's your
8 security. You mean our security?

9 MR. CARNES: The Adams Morgan
10 Day, we -- I can't tell you the details. I
11 don't know the details of our security. I
12 do know that we have everything worked out
13 with special events through the mayor's
14 office.

15 MEMBER ALBERTI: Is there any
16 expectation that alcohol would be evident on
17 the street outside of these establishments?

18 MR. CARNES: No.

19 MEMBER ALBERTI: Outside of any
20 establishment.

21 MR. CARNES: No, we don't intend
22 to have any alcohol on the street.

1 MEMBER ALBERTI: So for this
2 event within the confines of the boundaries
3 of this event no one is selling alcohol
4 outside the confines --

5 MR. CARNES: Right.

6 MEMBER ALBERTI: -- of their
7 establishments?

8 MR. CARNES: Yes.

9 MEMBER ALBERTI: All right. So
10 my only concern here is that each of these
11 establishments sort of beef up their
12 procedures so that they have someone
13 monitoring the perimeter of their
14 establishments, especially the front, to
15 make sure that people are not leaving the
16 establishment with alcoholic beverages,
17 entering the establishment with alcoholic
18 beverages or handing alcoholic beverages
19 over the fence.

20 As much as this now is geared
21 more to be neighborhood-friendly; I don't
22 know experienced you are with these street

1 festivals, but I can guarantee you that it
2 will get pretty chaotic and crowded around
3 those establishments. Those patios will be
4 standing room only, shoulder-to-shoulder at
5 one point during the day. I will guarantee
6 you. No matter what you tell me, I know it
7 will happen. So you really need to impress
8 upon them that you need to monitor it
9 because our investigators will be there
10 watching to make sure that it is being
11 responsibly controlled.

12 I'm done. But thank you. And I
13 wish you the best.

14 MR. CARNES: Thank you.

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Mr. Brooks?

16 MEMBER BROOKS: Oh, okay. Yes, I
17 don't want to open up Pandora's box here,
18 but the establishments that are listed on
19 your letter here, do all of them have
20 sidewalk caf,s or patios?

21 MR. CARNES: Yes, they do.

22 MEMBER BROOKS: They do?

1 MR. CARNES: They do.

2 MEMBER ALBERTI: Good question.

3 MEMBER BROOKS: Okay. So they're
4 going to extend their patio or sidewalk caf,
5 to the curb? Is that the plan?

6 MR. CARNES: That's correct.

7 MEMBER BROOKS: And that's going
8 to be fenced in or barricaded?

9 MR. CARNES: Yes, with
10 barricades.

11 MEMBER BROOKS: Okay. Because
12 I'm looking at some of these and I'm not
13 sure if they all have patios. If you say
14 they do, they do.

15 MR. CARNES: I believe they do.

16 MEMBER BROOKS: Okay.

17 MEMBER ALBERTI: I guess we can
18 check that with our records.

19 All right. Go ahead.

20 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Mr. Jones?

21 MEMBER JONES: Thank you, Madam
22 Chair. How do you know they do?

1 MR. CARNES: I'm not positive. I
2 believe they do.

3 MEMBER JONES: Why do you believe
4 they do?

5 MR. CARNES: It was my
6 understanding that all the people that were
7 listed had outdoor patios.

8 MEMBER JONES: From whom did you
9 get that understanding?

10 MR. CARNES: Marc Morgan. He's
11 the president of our board.

12 MEMBER JONES: President of your
13 board? So you're basically going off of his
14 word?

15 MR. CARNES: Yes.

16 MEMBER JONES: Okay. I would
17 advise you to do your due diligence and make
18 sure you're comfortable with what it is
19 you're signing up to in front of us here
20 today. If you're not comfortable with it
21 now, then say so and you can come back and
22 provide that information subsequent to this.

1 But it's very important that you're very
2 precise and accurate in what you convey,
3 because we're going to be using that as a
4 basis for understanding the nature of your
5 event.

6 MR. CARNES: Yes.

7 MEMBER JONES: Is that
8 understood?

9 MR. CARNES: Yes.

10 MEMBER JONES: Okay. So I also
11 have a question in terms of I'm not totally
12 clear on how you're confirming or verifying
13 or ensuring there's no cross-pollination, as
14 Board Member Alberti spoke to. Can you go
15 into a little bit more detail on that,
16 because quite honestly I'm a little
17 concerned about the lack of specificity that
18 you had to offer regarding security.

19 MR. CARNES: We do have security.
20 I do not know the details offhand. What do
21 you all recommend moving forward with
22 preventing cross-pollination?

1 MEMBER JONES: So first I
2 recommend that you come up with a plan that
3 can present to the Board so that we have an
4 appreciation of what it is your plan to do.

5 MR. CARNES: Okay.

6 MEMBER JONES: So if you don't
7 have that today, that's the first step so
8 that we understand and appreciate what
9 you're to do and what we can expect of you,
10 and then we can provide feedback based on
11 that plan. And it would be something
12 documented in writing that we could refer to
13 later and then adjust it going forward, as
14 opposed to a verbal discussion where memory
15 is not 100 percent all the time.

16 Two, I think it's very important
17 that you understand and appreciate the
18 concern related to the cross-pollination. I
19 think it's primarily just that you make sure
20 you convey it to the people that are going
21 to be participating in this.

22 MR. CARNES: Yes.

1 MEMBER JONES: We are highly
2 concerned about -- well, I shouldn't say --
3 I as an individual Board Member -- I am
4 highly concerned about underage drinking and
5 the steps and measures that you're going to
6 do to ensure that it doesn't occur. But if
7 it does occur, because our investigators are
8 probably going to be there -- if it does
9 occur, we want to be able to be in a good
10 position to clearly identify which
11 establishment the violation.

12 And I don't understand or
13 appreciate that you have a mechanism for
14 helping us reconcile who sold to an underage
15 individual, or who provided a beverage to an
16 underage individual, but that's something
17 that you need to take some time to think
18 about and in my opinion as an individual
19 Board Member, provide some feedback on so
20 that I would feel comfortable, being
21 comfortable moving forward. So thank you.

22 Thank you, Madam Chair.

1 MEMBER ALBERTI: Can I just make
2 a remark with respect to whether everyone
3 has patios?

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

5 MEMBER ALBERTI: It's my
6 understanding that each one of these
7 establishments would have to file their own
8 application for a substantial change and
9 that we would be approving them individually
10 so that if one of them comes to us and our
11 records show that they don't have one,
12 they're not going to get approved for a
13 sidewalk caf, if they don't already have
14 one. Well, I'm speaking for myself. I mean
15 I would be reluctant to approve it if they
16 don't already have one because it becomes a
17 whole different consideration.

18 And with regards to Mr. Jones,
19 Mr. Jones, would you be comfortable if as
20 part of each application each establishment
21 describe what additional measures they were
22 going to have for security? I mean because

1 really we have to hold each one of these
2 individual establishments responsible. I
3 think what we're doing here is allowing a
4 little leeway, but not bringing all of them
5 in and letting one person their
6 applications. But I'll just throw that out
7 there.

8 MEMBER JONES: That's fine. I'll
9 save my comments.

10 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay.

11 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Mr.
12 Silverstein?

13 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Commissioner
14 Carnes, Mr. Carnes, this is your first rodeo
15 here, and we've done a few of these, and I
16 have a message that I'd like you to take
17 back to Mr. Morgan. And that is that our
18 investigators will be there, because they
19 are every year, that we have seen as a Board
20 any number of violations that have been
21 brought before us from the H Street
22 Festival, from the Pride Festival, from

1 other festivals. And that if there is
2 cross-pollination, if there are any
3 violations of voluntary agreements, any of
4 those things, they will be caught because
5 there will be investigators there and it
6 will not be worth their while. And I
7 strongly urge you and Mr. Morgan to meet
8 with Mr. Jones, who is perfectly capable and
9 willing to help you out on this, in advance
10 to avoid any problems. You know, you don't
11 want to make the same mistake once.

12 MR. CARNES: I agree.

13 MEMBER JONES: Thank you.

14 MR. CARNES: Thank you.

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: When is
16 Adams Morgan Day?

17 MR. CARNES: It's September 8th.

18 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. So
19 there's a little time.

20 Yes, when I came out here I
21 wasn't clear what you were seeking, and I'm
22 not totally even clear at this point. But

1 because I know that if any establishment
2 wants to do that kind of extension, I agree
3 with Mr. Alberti, they need their own
4 substantial change order.

5 And then I don't know here
6 whether there's any authorization for you to
7 represent each of these establishments that
8 are listed here. So were you seeking to --
9 as a concept whether that this type of
10 concept would be approved to allow the use
11 of that area up to the curb?

12 MR. CARNES: I'm really just here
13 to apply for the one-day substantial change,
14 the ability for the one-day substantial
15 change. So I'm not representing --

16 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: For each of
17 these establishments, or for whom?

18 MR. CARNES: No, I'm not
19 representing any particular restaurant. I'm
20 just applying for the possibility.

21 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. We
22 don't do usually like give approvals for a

1 possibility.

2 MR. CARNES: Okay.

3 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: I mean, so
4 but it usually goes to somebody. Somebody
5 gets a right to do something. And so, you
6 know, that's kind of where the confusion is.
7 But we can talk about it and especially --
8 we're going to hear from Mr. Jones next.

9 MR. CARNES: Okay.

10 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: -- what
11 concept, you know, the Board would be
12 inclined to go along with, you know,
13 provided certain controls were in place.

14 MEMBER ALBERTI: Can I just ask
15 one question?

16 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes.

17 MEMBER ALBERTI: Sir, I forgot
18 your name. I'm sorry.

19 MR. CARNES: Jackson Carnes.

20 MEMBER ALBERTI: Mr. Carnes. Is
21 it your understanding that each one of these
22 establishments will have to come down and

1 fill out an application?

2 MR. CARNES: It is.

3 MEMBER ALBERTI: Or do you have
4 some other understanding?

5 MR. CARNES: I think that's my --

6 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay. So we're
7 on the same page there?

8 MR. CARNES: Yes.

9 MEMBER ALBERTI: Each one of them
10 is going to have a representative come down
11 and fill out their own --

12 MR. CARNES: Yes.

13 MEMBER ALBERTI: Okay. Great.
14 Just want to make sure we're on the same
15 page. Thank you.

16 MEMBER JONES: Well, then now I'm
17 not on the same page, because if that's the
18 case, then generally what are you here for
19 today?

20 MR. CARNES: That Adams Morgan
21 Day supports the one-day substantial change
22 for applicants.

1 MEMBER JONES: And have you
2 provided any guidance or feedback to these
3 potential applicants as to what it is they
4 need to do? I'm just curious.

5 MR. CARNES: I've given them
6 the --

7 MEMBER JONES: I don't know that
8 -- have we seen any one-days for this?

9 MEMBER ALBERTI: No.

10 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: I don't
11 think so.

12 MEMBER JONES: For these
13 individual establishments?

14 MEMBER ALBERTI: No, we have not.

15 MEMBER JONES: No, we have not.
16 And this events in September what?

17 MR. CARNES: September 8th.

18 MEMBER JONES: Eighth? Okay.

19 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. So
20 maybe we can give some guidance today and
21 then they'll know what they need to do.

22 Mr. Jones, do you have some

1 comments or questions?

2 INVESTIGATOR JONES: I think that
3 the Board has covered it. I think that
4 whatever you're presenting today is
5 incomplete. I think that there are a lot of
6 things that need to be discussed with
7 reference to your -- you don't even know
8 many -- as far as detail are concerned.
9 Security is a big issue. I just had a major
10 stabbing over the weekend in Adams Morgan
11 that resulted in a closing. I don't know
12 what your times are, but Adams Morgan is a
13 big thorn in my side --

14 MR. CARNES: Yes.

15 INVESTIGATOR JONES: -- with
16 reference to a lot of issues. And I don't
17 have a problem with this taking place. My
18 thing is is that we just want to make sure
19 it's done right.

20 MR. CARNES: Okay.

21 INVESTIGATOR JONES: So the other
22 thing is is that when you all sit down and

1 formulate a game plan, you need to go to
2 each one of these establishments and let
3 them know what the game plan is. You guys
4 need to be on the same page. Because it
5 doesn't really sound like -- no one's
6 talking. I could be wrong, but you need to
7 speak with each one of these establishments.
8 And it sounds like that you're expecting
9 more to join in.

10 MR. CARNES: It's a possibility,
11 yes.

12 INVESTIGATOR JONES: Okay.

13 MR. CARNES: Yes.

14 INVESTIGATOR JONES: So, yes,
15 security is a big issue. And if you're not
16 aware of what the security ramifications are
17 at this point, we need to really stoop and
18 revisit this whole thing at some other time.
19 So that's just kind of where I am with it.

20 MEMBER ALBERTI: May I speak?

21 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Sure.

22 MEMBER ALBERTI: Mr. Jones, you

1 bring up an interesting point.

2 Mr. Carnes, I wasn't aware that
3 there was an implication that there would be
4 more people wanting to join this request for
5 extensions of their patios. I personally as
6 a Board Member at this late date -- we're on
7 vacation for three weeks. We're not going
8 to be here to talk to anybody. I will give
9 some consideration -- I'm giving
10 consideration to these establishments
11 because they're sending somebody. They've
12 got you. They're already lined up. They're
13 sending somebody. So they're giving a nod
14 to our process, to our concerns.

15 Someone else who comes in at the
16 last minute, I'm not going to very favorable
17 to allowing an extension because I haven't
18 had a chance to have anyone speak to events
19 or know that in any way that they're going
20 to be getting a message about our concerns.
21 So you might want to give that message, send
22 that message to others out there. I don't

1 know how my other Board Members feel, but
2 they can't count on my signature.

3 This is very -- it's -- first of
4 all, okay, let me ask you what time -- all
5 right. I will tell you it's a pretty big
6 concern. Again, not to repeat myself, but I
7 will -- these events get very crowded and
8 chaotic. And so that's -- have you ever
9 been to these --

10 MR. CARNES: Yes, I have.

11 MEMBER ALBERTI: All right. So
12 you understand. I mean I've been to them
13 where you can barely walk through the event.
14 All right. So what time will you be closing
15 down these patios?

16 MR. CARNES: The festival goes
17 from noon to 7:00.

18 MEMBER ALBERTI: Until 7:00?

19 MR. CARNES: Yes.

20 MEMBER ALBERTI: So at 7:00 each
21 one of these places would then be expected
22 in a very timely manner to have pulled back

1 that fencing?

2 MR. CARNES: Yes.

3 MEMBER ALBERTI: And take it
4 down?

5 MR. CARNES: Yes.

6 MEMBER ALBERTI: And how much
7 time would they need to take that down?

8 MR. CARNES: I don't know.

9 MEMBER ALBERTI: You're not
10 helping yourself, Mr. Carnes.

11 (Laughter.)

12 MEMBER JONES: Yes, I mean --

13 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Mr.
14 Jones?

15 MEMBER JONES: With all due
16 respect, we need a plan. Right? We need
17 something from you that helps us understand
18 how you're going to mitigate the risks. And
19 in order to do that you need to clearly
20 understand the risks.

21 I feel bad for you because I feel
22 like you got sent down here and they didn't

1 properly prepare you, whoever they are.

2 So I'm not trying to give you a hard time or
3 whatever the case may be, but we need a
4 plan. I need a plan. As an individual
5 Board Member I need a plan.

6 I need to understand that that
7 plan mitigates the risks that we are
8 concerned with and the people that put on
9 this festival in the past should be well
10 aware, well in tuned with what those risks
11 are, what steps they've taken to mitigate
12 them before. We haven't even gotten into
13 the finer points because we can't because
14 you can't even answer the high-level course
15 questions.

16 So I mean I wouldn't be
17 comfortable signing off on anything related
18 to this right now just based on the lack of
19 information you have presented us. And I'm
20 just being as candid as I can with that one.

21 MEMBER ALBERTI: Yes, and I would
22 say just my point of view, and maybe others

1 would want to chime in, what we would be
2 looking for in a plan is for each of these
3 establishments what's their plan for
4 enhancing their security over their normal
5 procedures for this day. You know, securing
6 the perimeters, monitoring the perimeters.
7 What are their plans at closing? What's
8 going to happen at closing? Getting people
9 off the patio. Getting people back into the
10 confines of their normal regularly licensed
11 patio? I don't know.

12 Can anybody think of other things
13 that might should be on that plan?

14 MEMBER JONES: Underage drinking.
15 What are you going to do to mitigate that?
16 What are you going to do to mitigate hand-
17 offs? What are you going to do to --

18 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Hand-offs.

19 MEMBER JONES: -- mitigate
20 individuals walking down the street from one
21 establishment to the other, with a drink
22 from one establishment to the other? What

1 are the processes that you're going to do?
2 What level of security? How many people are
3 you going to have at the gate, at the door,
4 at the perimeter, and what are their job
5 functions going to be? Who's going to be
6 checking IDs? How are they going to check
7 them? Are they going to get banded? Are
8 they going to get wristed? Are they going
9 to get tagged? What's the process? Need
10 some information.

11 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: You got all
12 that?

13 MR. CARNES: Yes.

14 (Laughter.)

15 MR. CARNES: Thank you.

16 MEMBER ALBERTI: And, Mr. Carnes,
17 if you missed any of it, Mr. Jones will be
18 more than happy to help you out.

19 MR. CARNES: Thank you.

20 MEMBER ALBERTI: I'm talking
21 about Investigator Jones.

22 (Laughter.)

1 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Mr. Brooks?

2 MEMBER BROOKS: Yes, let me add
3 there has been a change -- from my
4 understanding; and you can correct me if I'm
5 mistaken -- there's been a change in sort of
6 the administration of leadership for this
7 event.

8 MR. CARNES: That's correct.

9 MEMBER BROOKS: And altogether --
10 at least I can't recall, they're requesting
11 this sort of arrangement with the liquor.

12 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Yes.

13 MEMBER BROOKS: So this is new to
14 me anyway, and it sounds like it new to the
15 new leadership. So that's something that
16 needs to be considered. And Mr. Morgan,
17 next time he should accompany you here --

18 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Yes.

19 MEMBER BROOKS: -- so he can hear
20 firsthand what we're talking about.

21 Thank you, Madam Chair.

22 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

1 MEMBER ALBERTI: And this may be
2 a heads up for the people for the H Street
3 festival. You're not alone here.

4 (Laughter.)

5 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: So what I
6 want to say, I don't think this was a waste
7 for you certainly and, you know,
8 fortunately --

9 MR. CARNES: Yes. Yes, I know
10 exactly what I need.

11 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.
12 Because I want to make sure you know.

13 MR. CARNES: Just been for
14 clarification.

15 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay. Yes,
16 well, just they've given you a lot of
17 guidance, but I also think that Mr. Jones
18 will be happy to work with you, you know,
19 outside of this hearing room to come up with
20 these kind of plans. But also you need to
21 organize with the establishments. They all
22 need to file their own applications, but I

1 think that they should be coordinated. They
2 all should have a, you know, similar plan
3 for all these kind of concerns.

4 And I'm not sure, we'll have to
5 see whether there would be -- if you all
6 come in and file those, whether there would
7 be a fact finding hearing if possible the
8 first week in September when we come back.
9 I don't know. But that will be the time
10 when everything, if you have that, will have
11 to be totally in place.

12 MEMBER ALBERTI: We're not back
13 in time.

14 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Oh, we're
15 not back in time for this?

16 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: No.

17 MEMBER JONES: No.

18 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Oh, okay.

19 MEMBER ALBERTI: No, we don't get
20 back -- we're not until -- the 11th I
21 believe is our first meeting in September.

22 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Oh, okay.

1 Scratch that. So there wouldn't be. I
2 guess then if they file for these
3 substantial changes I don't know that the
4 Board is saying no yet, whether --

5 MEMBER JONES: I'm saying I'm not
6 signing off on it today based on the
7 information --

8 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Right,
9 There's nothing to sign off on today.

10 MEMBER JONES: There's nothing to
11 sign off on.

12 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Right.
13 Right.

14 MEMBER ALBERTI: I mean the Board
15 in its recess --

16 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Sometimes
17 sends out for things.

18 MEMBER ALBERTI: -- will be in
19 communication with staff. Hopefully we will
20 have some assistance from the investigative
21 staff to review these.

22 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Right.

1 MEMBER ALBERTI: And we will be
2 reviewing the information that comes in and
3 we'll see what happens.

4 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: So you could
5 submit a package and paper with all the
6 substantial change applications and then the
7 whole description of all the plan that is
8 going around it for this event. Okay.

9 MEMBER ALBERTI: Mr. Carnes, I
10 strongly advise you to take advantage of
11 customer service you can receive from our
12 investigative staff. They will be
13 incredibly helpful to you in this endeavor.

14 MR. CARNES: Great. Thank you.

15 MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Okay.

16 CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay?

17 MEMBER ALBERTI: Mr. Jones, is
18 that correct?

19 INVESTIGATOR JONES: That's
20 right.

21 MEMBER ALBERTI: Thank you.

22 (Laughter.)

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Okay.

MEMBER SILVERSTEIN: Thank you.

Good luck. Get to work.

(Whereupon, the hearing was
concluded at 2:59 p.m.)

A	<p>answer 30:14 anybody 27:8 31:12 anyway 33:14 applicants 23:22 24:3 application 4:10 18:8,20 23:1 applications 19:6 34:22 37:6 apply 21:13 applying 4:9 21:20 appreciate 16:8,17 17:13 appreciation 16:4 approvals 21:22 approve 18:15 approved 18:12 21:10 approving 18:9 area 21:11 areas 7:13 arrangement 33:11 aspects 4:4 assistance 36:20 assume 3:15 AUGUST 1:10 authorization 21:6 avoid 20:10 aware 26:16 27:2 30:10</p>	<p>basis 15:4 beef 11:11 believe 13:15 14:2 14:3 35:21 best 12:13 beverage 1:2,11,12 17:15 beverages 9:17 10:1,2 11:16,18 11:18 big 4:15 25:9,13 26:15 28:5 bit 15:15 board 1:2,12 3:7,17 5:2 14:11,13 15:14 16:3 17:3 17:19 19:19 22:11 25:3 27:6 28:1 30:5 36:4,14 boundaries 9:22 11:2 Bowman 1:7 box 12:17 bring 27:1 bringing 19:4 Brooks 1:17 12:15 12:16,22 13:3,7 13:11,16 33:1,2,9 33:13,19 brought 19:21 Building 1:12 businesses 4:14</p>	<p>16:5,22 19:14,14 20:12,14,17 21:12 21:18 22:2,9,19 22:19,20 23:2,5,8 23:12,20 24:5,17 25:14,20 26:10,13 27:2 28:10,16,19 29:2,5,8,10 32:13 32:15,16,19 33:8 34:9,13 37:9,14 carrying 10:1 case 23:18 30:3 caught 20:4 cell 2:6 certain 22:13 certainly 34:7 Chair 13:22 17:22 33:21 Chairperson 1:13 1:15 2:3,20 3:1,5 3:9,13,19 4:2,20 5:4,8,13,18,22 6:4 6:18,20 12:15 13:20 18:4 19:11 20:15,18 21:16,21 22:3,10,16 24:10 24:19 26:21 29:13 33:1,12,22 34:5 34:11,15 35:14,18 35:22 36:8,12,16 36:22 37:4,16 38:1 chance 27:18 change 4:9 6:12 18:8 21:4,13,15 23:21 33:3,5 37:6 changes 36:3 chaotic 12:2 28:8 check 13:18 32:6 checking 32:6 chime 31:1 clarification 34:14 clear 15:12 20:21 20:22 clearly 17:10 29:19 closing 25:11 28:14 31:7,8</p>	<p>Columbia 1:1 4:13 come 7:10 14:21 16:2 22:22 23:10 34:19 35:6,8 comes 18:10 27:15 37:2 comfortable 14:18 14:20 17:20,21 18:19 30:17 comments 19:9 25:1 Commissioner 19:13 communication 36:19 concept 21:9,10 22:11 concern 11:10 16:18 28:6 concerned 4:7 15:17 17:2,4 25:8 30:8 concerns 27:14,20 35:3 concluded 38:5 confines 11:2,4 31:10 confirming 15:12 confusion 22:6 consideration 18:17 27:9,10 considered 33:16 contained 4:6 Control 1:2,11,12 controlled 12:11 controls 5:14 22:13 convey 15:2 16:20 coordinated 35:1 coordinator 2:18 correct 3:8 4:1 6:14 7:7 8:7,14,19 13:6 33:4,8 37:18 count 28:2 course 30:14 covered 25:3 cross-pollination 9:20</p>
B	<p>back 2:4 14:21 19:17 28:22 31:9 35:8,12,15,20 bad 29:21 banded 32:7 barely 28:13 barricaded 13:8 barricades 7:12 13:10 barrier 9:22 10:1,2 barriers 7:21 8:5 based 16:10 30:18 36:6 basically 6:8 14:13</p>	C		
<p>ability 21:14 able 17:9 ABRA 1:22 3:4 accompany 33:17 accurate 15:2 Adams 1:8 2:5,18 2:21 10:9 20:16 23:20 25:10,12 add 33:2 additional 9:4 18:21 adjust 16:13 administration 33:6 advance 20:9 advantage 37:10 advise 14:17 37:10 afternoon 2:4 agree 20:12 21:2 agreements 20:3 ahead 6:21 13:19 Alberti 1:15 5:20 6:2,7,15,19,22 7:4 7:9,15,21 8:3,9,15 8:21 9:3,7,12 10:7 10:15,19 11:1,6,9 13:2,17 15:14 18:1,5 19:10 21:3 22:14,17,20 23:3 23:6,9,13 24:9,14 26:20,22 28:11,18 28:20 29:3,6,9 30:21 32:16,20 34:1 35:12,19 36:14,18 37:1,9 37:17,21 alcohol 4:4,5 9:12 9:22 10:16,22 11:3 alcoholic 1:2,11,12 11:16,17,18 allow 2:6 21:10 allowing 19:3 27:17 altogether 33:9 Amy 1:7</p>				

cross-pollination 15:13,22 16:18
20:2
crowded 12:2 28:7
crowds 9:5
curb 4:12 13:5
21:11
curious 24:4
currently 7:18
customer 37:11

D

date 27:6
day 2:5,19 10:10
12:5 20:16 23:21
31:5
define 7:12 8:6
describe 18:21
description 37:7
detail 5:1 15:15
25:8
details 5:7,11 10:10
10:11 15:20
different 18:17
diligence 14:17
discussed 25:6
discussion 16:14
DISTRICT 1:1
documented 16:12
doing 3:20 19:3
DONALD 1:17
door 9:15 32:3
doors 2:9
drink 31:21
drinking 17:4
31:14
due 14:17 29:15
D.C 1:13

E

EARL 1:22
eight 7:1
Eighth 24:18
endeavor 37:13
enhancing 31:4
ensure 17:6
ensuring 15:13
entering 11:17

especially 11:14
22:7
Essentially 4:10
establishment 7:17
8:12,18,22 9:18
10:20 11:16,17
17:11 18:20 21:1
31:21,22
establishments
3:22 7:1 8:4,17
9:8 10:17 11:7,11
11:14 12:3,18
18:7 19:2 21:7,17
22:22 24:13 26:2
26:7 27:10 31:3
34:21

event 2:18 11:2,3
15:5 28:13 33:7
37:8
events 10:13 24:16
27:18 28:7
evident 10:16
exactly 34:10
expand 6:13 7:16
7:17
expanded 8:10
expansion 8:16
expect 16:9
expectation 10:16
expected 28:21
expecting 26:8
experienced 11:22
extend 4:11 13:4
extending 3:21
extension 21:2
27:17
extensions 27:5

F

fact 1:6 2:11 35:7
far 25:8
favorable 27:16
feedback 16:10
17:19 24:2
feel 17:20 28:1
29:21,21
fence 11:19

fenced 13:8
fencing 8:11 29:1
festival 4:16 6:3,5
19:22,22 28:16
30:9 34:3
festivals 12:1 20:1
file 18:7 34:22 35:6
36:2
fill 23:1,11
finding 1:6 2:11
35:7
fine 19:8
finer 30:13
first 3:11 16:1,7
19:14 28:3 35:8
35:21

firsthand 33:20
Florida 4:12
focus 4:15
focused 4:17 5:21
food 4:17
forgot 22:17
formulate 26:1
fortunately 34:8
forward 15:21
16:13 17:21
front 8:1 11:14
14:19
functions 32:5

G

game 26:1,3
gate 32:3
gathering 2:12
geared 11:20
general 2:13,13
generally 23:18
getting 27:20 31:8
31:9
give 21:22 24:20
27:8,21 30:2
given 24:5 34:16
giving 27:9,13
go 6:18,20 13:19
15:14 22:12 26:1
goes 22:4 28:16
going 5:9 8:22 13:4

13:7 14:13 15:3
16:13,20 17:5,8
18:12,22 22:8
23:10 27:7,16,19
29:18 31:8,15,16
31:17 32:1,3,5,5,6
32:7,8,8 37:8
good 2:3 13:2 17:9
38:3
gotten 30:12
Great 23:13 37:14
Group 1:8 2:22
guarantee 12:1,5
guess 13:17 36:2
guidance 24:2,20
34:17
guys 26:3

H

H 19:21 34:2
hand 31:16
handing 9:22 11:18
Hand-offs 31:18
happen 12:7 31:8
happens 37:3
happy 32:18 34:18
hard 30:2
heads 34:2
hear 22:8 33:19
hearing 1:7,12 2:7
2:12 34:19 35:7
38:4
help 20:9 32:18
helpful 37:13
helping 17:14
29:10
helps 29:17
HERMAN 1:18
highlight 4:3,4
highly 17:1,4
high-level 30:14
hire 9:4
hold 19:1
honestly 15:16
hope 4:18
Hopefully 36:19

I

identify 2:15 17:10
IDs 32:6
implement 9:8
implication 27:3
important 15:1
16:16
impress 12:7
inclined 22:12
included 7:6
incomplete 25:5
incredibly 37:13
individual 8:18
17:3,15,16,18
19:2 24:13 30:4
individually 9:19
18:9
individuals 31:20
information 2:13
2:14 14:22 30:19
32:10 36:7 37:2
intend 10:21
interesting 27:1
introductions 2:11
investigative 36:20
37:12
Investigator 3:3,3
25:2,15,21 26:12
26:14 32:21 37:19
investigators 12:9
17:7 19:18 20:5
involved 3:10,14,18
issue 25:9 26:15
issues 4:7 25:16

J

Jackson 2:17 22:19
job 32:4
join 26:9 27:4
Jones 1:18,22 3:2,3
3:4 13:20,21 14:3
14:8,12,16 15:7
15:10 16:1,6 17:1
18:18,19 19:8
20:8,13 22:8
23:16 24:1,7,12
24:15,18,22 25:2
25:15,21 26:12,14

26:22 29:12,14,15 31:14,19 32:17,21 34:17 35:17 36:5 36:10 37:17,19	Madam 13:21 17:22 33:21 Main 1:8 2:22 major 25:9 making 4:16 9:16 9:20 manner 28:22 Marc 1:6 14:10 matter 1:5 12:6 mayor's 10:13 ma'am 3:4 mean 7:16 10:8 18:14,22 22:3 28:12 29:12 30:16 36:14 measures 17:5 18:21 mechanism 17:13 meet 20:7 meeting 1:3 35:21 Member 1:15,17 1:18,19 5:20 6:2,7 6:15,19,22 7:4,9 7:15,21 8:3,9,15 8:21 9:3,7,12 10:7 10:15,19 11:1,6,9 12:16,22 13:2,3,7 13:11,16,17,21 14:3,8,12,16 15:7 15:10,14 16:1,6 17:1,3,19 18:1,5 19:8,10,13 20:13 22:14,17,20 23:3 23:6,9,13,16 24:1 24:7,9,12,14,15 24:18 26:20,22 27:6 28:11,18,20 29:3,6,9,12,15 30:5,21 31:14,18 31:19 32:11,16,20 33:2,9,13,18,19 34:1 35:12,16,17 35:19 36:5,10,14 36:18 37:1,9,15 37:17,21 38:2 members 3:17 28:1 memory 16:14	message 19:16 27:20,21 message 27:22 met 1:12 metal 7:12 MIKE 1:19 Miller 1:13,15 2:3 2:20 3:1,5,9,13,19 4:2,20 5:4,8,13,18 5:22 6:4,7,18,20 12:15 13:20 18:4 19:11 20:15,18 21:16,21 22:3,10 22:16 24:10,19 26:21 29:13 33:1 33:12,22 34:5,11 34:15 35:14,18,22 36:8,12,16,22 37:4,16 38:1 minors 5:15,17 minute 27:16 missed 32:17 mistake 20:11 mistaken 33:5 mitigate 29:18 30:11 31:15,16,19 mitigates 30:7 monitor 12:8 monitoring 11:13 31:6 Morgan 1:6,8 2:5 2:19,21 10:9 14:10 19:17 20:7 20:16 23:20 25:10 25:12 33:16 moving 15:21 17:21	30:4,5,6 32:9 34:10,20,22 needed 10:5 needs 33:16 neighborhood 4:16 neighborhood-fri... 11:21 new 3:20 33:13,14 33:15 NICK 1:15 nod 27:13 noon 28:17 normal 31:4,10 number 3:17 19:20 numbers 5:2 N.W 1:13	organize 34:21 outdoor 4:11 6:13 8:6,9 14:7 outside 2:8 4:17 9:21 10:1,2,17,19 11:4 34:19
K				P
kind 21:2 22:6 26:19 34:20 35:3 know 4:5 5:6,10,11 5:13 10:11,12 11:22 12:6 13:22 15:20 20:10 21:1 21:5 22:6,11,12 24:7,21 25:7,11 26:3 27:19 28:1 29:8 31:5,11 34:7 34:9,12,18 35:2,9 36:3				package 37:5 page 6:10 23:7,15 23:17 26:4 Pandora's 12:17 paper 37:5 part 18:20 participating 16:21 particular 9:14 21:19 passing 9:17 patio 4:11 13:4 31:9,11 patios 3:22 12:3,20 13:13 14:7 18:3 27:5 28:15 people 3:14 9:4,14 9:17 11:15 14:6 16:20 27:4 30:8 31:8,9 32:2 34:2 percent 16:15 perfectly 20:8 perimeter 11:13 32:4 perimeters 31:6,6 perpendicular 7:17 8:3,11,11 person 19:5 personally 27:5 phone 2:8 phones 2:7 place 22:13 25:17 35:11 places 28:21 plan 13:5 16:2,4,11 26:1,3 29:16 30:4 30:4,5,7 31:2,3,13 35:2 37:7 plans 31:7 34:20 point 12:5 20:22
L				
lack 15:17 30:18 largely 5:3 late 27:6 Laughter 29:11 32:14,22 34:4 37:22 leadership 33:6,15 leaving 11:15 leeway 19:4 left 8:4,16 letter 3:6 6:10 12:19 letting 19:5 level 32:2 licensed 31:10 licensees 6:9,11 lined 27:12 liquor 33:11 listed 6:10 12:18 14:7 21:8 little 15:15,16 19:4 20:19 long 3:18 looking 13:12 31:2 lot 25:5,16 34:16 luck 38:3				
M		N	O	
		name 22:18 names 2:17 nature 15:4 necessary 9:4 need 12:7,8 17:17 21:3 24:4,21 25:6 26:1,4,6,17 29:7 29:16,16,19 30:3	occur 17:6,7,9 offer 15:18 offhand 15:20 office 10:14 offs 31:17 Oh 5:22 6:4 12:16 35:14,18,22 okay 2:3,10,15,20 3:2,5,9,19 4:2,8 6:19 7:5,11 8:21 9:3,7,13 12:16 13:3,11,16 14:16 15:10 16:5 18:4 19:10 20:18 21:21 22:2,9 23:6,13 24:18,19 25:20 26:12 28:4 29:13 33:22 34:11,15 35:18,22 37:8,15 37:16 38:1 once 8:10 20:11 one's 26:5 one-day 4:9 6:12 21:13,14 23:21 one-days 24:8 open 12:17 opinion 17:18 opposed 16:14 order 21:4 29:19	

26:17 27:1 30:22	quite 15:16	right 3:1 6:11,15 6:20 7:13,20 8:5 8:13,16 9:13,15 11:5,9 13:19 22:5 25:19 28:5,11,14 29:16 30:18 36:8 36:12,13,22 37:20	sidewalk 7:16 12:20 13:4 18:13	subsequent 14:22
points 30:13	<hr/> R <hr/>	risks 29:18,20 30:7 30:10	sign 36:9,11	substantial 4:9 6:12 18:8 21:4,13 21:14 23:21 36:3 37:6
police 5:1	ramifications 26:16	rodeo 19:14	signature 28:2	support 4:19
position 17:10	read 3:6	room 1:12 2:7 12:4 34:19	signing 14:19 30:17 36:6	supports 23:21
positive 14:1	really 4:15 12:7 19:1 21:12 26:5 26:17	Ruthanne 1:13,15	Silverstein 1:19 19:12,13 31:18 32:11 33:18 35:16 37:15 38:2	sure 9:16,21 11:15 12:10 13:13 14:18 16:19 23:14 25:18 26:21 34:12 35:4
possibility 21:20 22:1 26:10	recall 33:10	<hr/> S <hr/>	similar 35:2	<hr/> T <hr/>
possible 35:7	receive 37:11	save 19:9	Sir 22:17	tagged 32:9
potential 24:3	recess 36:15	saying 36:4,5	sit 25:22	take 17:17 19:16 29:3,7 37:10
precise 15:2	recommend 15:21 16:2	says 7:12	six 7:1	taken 30:11
prepare 30:1	reconcile 17:14	Scratch 36:1	sold 17:14	talk 2:8,8 22:7 27:8
present 1:14,21 16:3	record 2:4	screen 9:9	somebody 22:4,4 27:11,13	talking 26:6 32:20 33:20
presented 30:19	records 13:18 18:11	second 6:10	sorry 6:1,6 22:18	tell 5:1,5 10:10 12:6 28:5
presenting 25:4	Reeves 1:12	securing 31:5	sort 11:11 33:5,11	terms 15:11
president 5:2 14:11 14:12	refer 16:12	security 4:6,18,21 5:9,11 9:1 10:5,6 10:8,8,11 15:18 15:19 18:22 25:9 26:15,16 31:4 32:2	sound 26:5	testimony 2:12
presiding 1:13	reference 25:7,16	see 35:5 37:3	sounds 26:8 33:14	thank 12:12,14 13:21 17:21,22 20:13,14 23:15 32:15,19 33:21 37:14,21 38:2
pretty 12:2 28:5	regard 6:16	seeking 20:21 21:8	space 8:6,10	thee 9:8
preventing 15:22	regarding 15:18	seen 19:19 24:8	space 8:6,10	thing 25:18,22 26:18
Pride 19:22	regards 8:17 18:18	selling 11:3	speak 26:7,20 27:18	things 20:4 25:6 31:12 36:17
primarily 16:19	regularly 31:10	send 27:21	speaking 18:14	think 16:16,19 17:17 19:3 23:5 24:11 25:2,3,5 31:12 34:6,17 35:1
probably 17:8	related 16:18 30:17	sending 27:11,13	special 10:13	thorn 25:13
problem 25:17	reluctant 18:15	sends 36:17	specificity 15:17	three 7:1 27:7
problems 20:10	remark 18:2	sent 29:22	spoke 15:14	throw 19:6
procedures 9:9,16 10:3 11:12 31:5	repeat 28:6	September 20:17 24:16,17 35:8,21	stabbing 25:10	time 3:18 16:15 17:17 20:19 26:18 28:4,14 29:7 30:2 33:17 35:9,13,15
proceed 6:16	represent 21:7	separately 7:10	staff 36:19,21 37:12	timely 28:22
process 27:14 32:9	representative 23:10	serve 4:5	standard 9:9	
processes 32:1	representing 21:15 21:19	service 9:13 37:11	standing 12:4	
promote 4:14	request 6:9 27:4	serving 5:15,17	start 2:10	
properly 30:1	requesting 7:5 33:10	sharing 2:13	step 16:7	
provide 14:22 16:10 17:19	respect 2:5 5:14 18:2 29:16	shoulder-to-shou... 12:4	stepping 9:21	
provided 17:15 22:13 24:2	responsible 8:22 9:19 19:2	show 18:11	steps 17:5 30:11	
pulled 28:22	responsibly 12:11	side 25:13	stoop 26:17	
put 30:8	restaurant 21:19		straight 8:12	
P-R-O-C-E-E-D-... 2:1	resulted 25:11		street 1:8,13 2:22 4:12,15 7:18 8:2 8:13 10:17,22 11:22 19:21 31:20 34:2	
p.m 2:2 38:5	review 36:21		strongly 20:7 37:10	
<hr/> Q <hr/>	reviewing 37:2		submit 37:5	
question 13:2 15:11 22:15	revisit 26:18		submitted 3:6	
questions 6:16 25:1 30:15				

times 25:12
today 5:5 14:20
 16:7 23:19 24:20
 25:4 36:6,9
totally 15:11 20:22
 35:11
trying 30:2
tuned 30:10
Two 16:16
type 21:9

U

underage 9:10 17:4
 17:14,16 31:14
understand 16:8
 16:17 17:12 28:12
 29:17,20 30:6
understanding 6:8
 14:6,9 15:4 18:6
 22:21 23:4 33:4
understood 15:8
urge 20:7
use 3:21 21:10
usual 9:8
usually 21:22 22:4

V

vacation 27:7
vendors 4:18
verbal 16:14
verifying 15:12
view 30:22
violation 17:11
violations 19:20
 20:3
voluntary 20:3
volunteers 3:17

W

walk 28:13
walking 31:20
want 2:6,7 4:3,10
 4:13,14 12:17
 17:9 20:11 23:14
 25:18 27:21 31:1
 34:6,12
wanting 27:4
wants 21:2

Washington 1:13
wasn't 20:21 27:2
waste 34:6
watching 12:10
way 4:11 27:19
week 35:8
weekend 25:10
weeks 27:7
we'll 35:4 37:3
we're 4:7,8,15,17
 15:3 19:3 22:8
 23:6,14 27:6,7
 33:20 35:12,14,20
we've 4:22 19:15
willing 20:9
wish 6:11 12:13
wishes 6:12
word 14:14
work 34:18 38:3
worked 5:12 10:12
working 3:14 4:22
 5:3
worth 20:6
wouldn't 30:16
 36:1
wristed 32:8
writing 16:12
wrong 26:6

Y

year 3:7,12,21
 19:19
years 3:10

P

p 1:5,9

1

100 16:15
11th 35:20
14 1:10
14th 1:12
18th 4:12,14

2

2:33 2:2
2:59 38:5
2000 1:12

2013 1:10

3

35th 3:7

7

7:00 28:17,18,20

8

8th 20:17 24:17